
DRAFT MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

March 17, 2009

Chair Richard Manfredi convened the meeting at 11:08 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Richard J. Manfredi, Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Joyce A. Hatala, Vice Chair
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Jolene Chinchilli
	David L. Strong

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite

	Janet B. Keim
	John J. Walliser, Esquire


I.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Richard Manfredi introduced Dan Lapato, who is Council’s new Policy Office liaison.  Dan replaces Christina Simeone, who has been reassigned to the Secretary’s office as Special Assistant for Climate Change.  
There has been no action from the Senate on the reappointments of Bernie Hoffnar and Burt Waite or from the House on Council’s three vacancies.

Pat Lupo has stepped down from DEP’s Climate Change Advisory Committee due to scheduling conflicts. 
Sue Wilson and Kurt Leitholf are scheduled to meet with DEP’s Executive Staff later this month to discuss the Joint Workgroup Report on interagency cooperation.  They have already met and discussed the report with DCNR Secretary DiBerardinis.
Richard reported that Secretary DiBerardinis announced his resignation effective April 3.
Bernie Hoffnar moved that the February minutes be approved; Burt Waite seconded the motion.  Thad Stevens suggested language clarification regarding the proposed oil and gas fees.  The minutes were approved with that revision.
II.
OPEN TIME


There were no comments from the audience regarding the agenda items.
III.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, updated CAC on several DCNR & CNRAC issues:

· DCNR Secretary DiBerardinis - The Secretary announced his resignation, effective April 3.  He has been appointed to head Philadelphia’s newly merged Department of Parks, Recreation and Libraries. 

· 2009-10 Budget - Funding for two DCNR programs has been cut in the Governor’s proposed budget: the Heritage Areas Program and Infrastructure Initiative Mapping Program (PAMap).  Additionally, funding will be reduced for state parks, primarily for services, e.g., maintenance, education programs, etc.  As this point, the department does not plan to close any of the parks, but that could be a possibility if the funding situation gets any worse.  During DCNR’s budget hearing, Kurt said one of the major discussion points was the recent gas lease sale on state forest lands.  Given that the lease sale generated approximately $190 million, the department was asked about having another lease sale of similar size (74,000 acres) in the future.  The department believes they got lucky with the first sale by hitting the market at the right time.  They don’t think another lease offering at this time would bring in nearly as much money.  Additionally, DCNR is concerned about the environmental impacts of gas drilling on state land, e.g., forest fragmentation, new roads, pipelines, etc.  

· Heritage Programs – CNRAC’s planned review of the Heritage Areas Program has been elevated because of the program’s funding elimination in the proposed budget.  The Council plans to submit its recommendations to the Governor and legislature by the end of May.

· CAC-CNRAC Joint Regional Field Trip – Kurt and Sue have tentatively scheduled August 19-20 for the joint regional field trip with both Councils.  

Kurt updated information that he provided to Walter Heine at last month’s meeting regarding lifeguards.   Kurt had said that only Presque Isle State Park and state parks with pools would be using lifeguards this summer.  However, DCNR has since announced that lifeguards are proposed to be on duty at Fuller Lake in Pine Grove Furnace State Park so visitors can continue to enjoy deep water swimming.   The department had planned to reduce the lake’s maximum depth from 24 feet to 8 feet, but rejected the idea in response to feedback from park visitors. 
Kurt said the Emerald Ash Borer, an invasive beetle that destroys ash trees, was recently identified in Mifflin County.  In response to a question, a member of the audience told Council that the Emerald Ash Borer is originally from Asia and does not have any known predators.   Kurt added that several forest districts around the state have reported reduced numbers of Wooly Adelgid, another invasive insect, also from Asia, which is very harmful to hemlock trees.   The forest districts attribute our most recent long, cold winter as the main reason for the insects decline.

Jan Keim asked if the $190 million from the gas lease sale went into DCNR’s budget.  Kurt said yes, but $174 million of it is going to be moved into the General Fund as a one-time transfer to offset the budget shortfall.  The remaining $16 million was expected to be retained by DCNR to fund various programs, as directed by the Oil and Gas Lease Act of 1955.
IV.
PERMIT-BY-RULE DISCUSSION
Ken Murin, chief of the Division of Waterways, Wetlands and Stormwater Management, discussed DEP’s draft regulations for changes to Chapter 102, Erosion and Sediment Control.     Ken said the Streamside Improvement and Buffer Initiative, also referred to as permit-by-rule (PBR), is just one of several changes that will be made to Chapter 102.  He explained the difference between this PBR and others by referring to it as a hybrid PBR, because it has structure similar to a general permit.  
Ken said the department has been reviewing the 102 program for several years.  Based on the economic conditions and resources available to the department and the Conservation Districts, DEP wanted to come up with an alternative approach that would help them deliver the program more efficiently.  Through this approach, the department wants to maximize the use of its resources.
Ken said the PBR will not be mandatory, but rather an option, and the general and individual permits will still be in place.  The PBR has eligibility requirements, so not all sites will be eligible.  The department wants to target sites with low risks that can be evaluated upfront.   PBR exclusion criteria include steep slopes, wetlands, floodplains, contamination and EV watersheds.   Ken said the department is considering the use of PBR in a HQ watershed.
To qualify for a PBR under Chapter 102, applicants would have to meet the following criteria:
· Establish or install at least a 100-foot buffer (150-foot if in a HQ or impaired watershed).
· Have filed plans sealed by a state-licensed professional, who must certify that construction site and post-construction stormwater controls comply with the sealed plans.  The licensed professional must also monitor construction activity during critical stages and oversee any modifications to the plans. 
· Use approved BMPs included in the following guidance documents:  Erosion and Sediment Control Manual (under revision), Pa Stormwater BMP Manual (to be revised) and Riparian Forest Buffer Guidance (under development).
· Comply with applicable local stormwater protection ordinances and provide a letter of consistency from the local municipality.
· Provide local public notice.
All actions regarding the PBR are appealable. 

Ken said the PBR was designed to meet all state and federal water quality requirements.
Regarding the approval times, Ken said the department and the authorized conservation district will review the Registration of Coverage (ROC), make a determination of eligibility within 15 days and provide written verification of coverage.  DEP requests the permittee to notify the department and the conservation district at least seven days before beginning construction.
Ken reiterated that an intended result of the PBR is for the department to be more efficient in its decision-making.   Additionally, he said the PBR process will lead to increased field presence for inspections and monitoring because it will minimize time spent in the office by DEP and conservation district staff reviewing permits and plans.
The department will conduct audits on a percentage of projects to determine the effectiveness of the PBR.
Ken said the department is still in the preliminary stage and wants feedback on this approach.  The department has met with the Water Resources Advisory Committee (WRAC), conservation districts and various other stakeholders.   In addition to soliciting input at the preliminary stage, Ken said the department will also meet with WRAC April 8, the Agricultural Advisory Board (AAB) April 15, and other stakeholders with draft language for the entire Chapter 102 package, which will include the PBR.  The department plans to present the draft Chapter 102 language at the June 16 meeting of the Environmental Quality Board (EQB).
Depending on the outcome of the advisory committees and also progress with preparing the draft language, Ken said the EQB date may have to be pushed back.  Burt asked how Council should proceed with its comments.  Kelly Heffner suggested that either Council, as a whole, or individual members should send their comments to Ken.   Sue Wilson noted that the Policy Office usually requires regulatory packages to be submitted 11 weeks before they are presented at an EQB meeting.  In this instance, the Chapter 102 package should be submitted to the Policy Office by the end of March, which means that any comments from WRAC or AAB members at their April meetings will be after the package has already been submitted to the Policy Office.
Kelly said that the Policy Office has been working directly with the program on this effort and has already been briefed, so it’s not a new proposal for them.  She concurred with Ken that the EQB date could be moved back; however, she added that Secretary Hanger has indicated he wants this package on EQB’s June agenda.   She also said that EQB agendas are managed to ensure that a reasonable number of items will be reviewed by the members.  Too few or too many agenda items could result in a change of meeting dates.   Additional, Kelly said regulatory packages must also be reviewed and signed off by the Governor’s Office before they can go to EQB.   Ken added that the program is also coordinating with EPA on this package to ensure consistency with federal Phase 2 requirements from 2003.
The program is also revising relevant technical guidances and is considering an interim general permit.  In response to a question from Jan Keim, Ken said that the department will hold public meetings after there is a formal draft of the proposal.  When the public meetings are held, Jan requested that the department schedule one in an urban area, such as the Lehigh Valley.  

Jan also asked why HQ cold-water fisheries are not exempt like EV waters, which she feels is a conflict.  Ken said the department is considering HQ waters to be eligible under PBR because the PBR has higher, more restrictive standards for non-discharge alternatives than in Chapter 93.   Meg Murphy, DEP Office of Chief Counsel, added that the PBR has more protective requirements than a standard permit.  
Jan asked if compliance history was going to be a factor with approving PBRs.  Ken said yes, the applicant’s compliance history must be evaluated as per the Clean Streams Law.     
On behalf of Walter Heine, who was unable to attend today’s meeting, Thad Stevens shared concerns about whether DEP’s workload would be reduced since it looks like most projects would be ineligible for PBR.  Thad also referenced a letter from the Builders Association that was sent to John Hines.  Thad said the letter had many good points that deserve a thorough review.  He agrees with their position that this is a good step in the right direction, but it’s only a step.  In order to alleviate DEP staff review time, the approach has to have a wider scope.  Ken asked if Walter or the letter offered any recommendations.  Thad said it was more statements, than resolutions.  Walter’s comments were referred to the Water Committee.   
Burt Waite asked who would benefit from the PBR.  Ken said they did not focus on any particular group when developing this approach, but he thinks it may help the residential housing sector or small commercial development.
In response to Jan Keim’s earlier question, Kelly referred to the proposed draft language, #4 under the PBR exclusions, which addresses an applicant’s compliance history.  She also wanted to bring up a point about submitting comments.  In order for comments to be useful to DEP, they should be specific to the faults of the regulation and also list solutions.   Lastly, Kelly referred to the comments that have been made about the usefulness of the PBR.  It would be beneficial if an approach, like the following example, would be used, “I don’t think a lot of projects will be eligible for the PBR because of condition xx on page xx.”
Bernie Hoffnar commented on Ken’s lack of reference to conservation districts in his presentation because they have been major players on this issue.  He asked Ken what role the conservation districts will play.   Ken thought he mentioned the conservation districts and apologized if he didn’t.  DEP partners with the conservation districts in the NPDES Program, processing individual and general permits, and the PBR just represents another permit option.  Ken said the role of the conservation districts is defined in the proposed draft, e.g., review and process ROCs and conduct field inspections.  Bernie asked if this proposal was presented to the conservation districts and, if so, what was their reaction.  Ken said the department has met with them several times, plus they have representation on WRAC.  He said their reaction is varied.  Some of the comments the department received included recommendations for improving the PBR and for engaging   conservation district staff in the process.  Some also wanted to know how the program would be implemented using the conservation districts.  Ken said some of the districts are used to the traditional, standard approach of reviewing plans and looking at site-specific processes and are having difficulty understanding how this approach will result in less review time.  Ken said that’s why it’s so important to get everyone’s input on this to see how it can be done, i.e., develop a process that’s imbedded in the regulation, which makes DEP more efficient while protecting the resources.  He encourages everyone to submit comments and the department will try to incorporate those comments in the draft final proposal.
In response to a question from Jolene Chinchilli, Ken clarified that the 100- and 150-foot buffers are requirements for PBR eligibility.  Jolene questioned what mechanisms would ensure “permanent” buffers.  Ken said that will be addressed in the Riparian Forest Buffer Guidance Document, which is under development.    
Jolene also asked for clarification of the term “licensed professional.”  Ken said there are currently four categories:  Professional Engineer, Professional Geologist, Professional Landscape Architect and Licensed Surveyor.  There have been discussions and recommendations about limiting the categories to just Professional Engineer and Professional Geologist.  This issue is still under consideration by the department.

Jolene asked Ken to expand on the PBR accountability.  Ken said the permittee is accountable to comply with the terms and conditions of the permit.  One of those terms and conditions is to hire a licensed professional who will develop plans that meet the PBR technical standards.   Jolene shared her concerns about the appeal process and the responsibility of the licensed professional.  
John Walliser said he has the same concerns as Jolene regarding legal instruments to permanently protect buffers and mechanisms to provide for long-term maintenance of riparian buffers.
Richard Manfredi referred to the NPDES permit backlog a few years back and the pilot project in Lehigh Valley in which Professional Engineers signed off on permits to alleviate DEP’s workload.  At that time, Council received public comments that questioned how PEs could be allowed to sign off on permits and move them through the system in order to reduce the permit backlog.   Rich said the PBR approach seems to be an offshoot of this earlier initiative.  Although there are some parallels between the two, Ken said the PBR is different because it’s more prescriptive, e.g., sequence of operations, permit conditions, etc.  One of the conditions – compliance with local ordinances – addresses a concern shared by the department and the conservation districts about inconsistencies between state and local activities.
Rich asked if the PBR would apply to Marcellus Shale activities.  Ken said the PBR is only required for activities that require NPDES permits.  At this time, oil and gas activities, including Marcellus Shale, only require an Erosion and Sediment Control General Permit-1 for exploration, production and transmission.  At this time, they do not require NPDES permits.  Under the general permit, oil and gas activities can be authorized in EV and HQ waters because it’s not an NPDES permit and doesn’t have to meet federal requirements.
Jan asked if Ken knew how many PEs have been held accountable for sloppy work, noncompliance, etc.  Ken did not know.

Jolene commented that PEs will develop plans from only one perspective – their clients.  Although the plans may be technically sound, DEP might provide other alternatives that would improve a plans overall performance.  She feels some PEs may develop plans based solely on “I’ve done this before and I know it works.”  Jolene thinks it would be good to have someone there saying, “That’s a good plan, but…”  She said there are always other approaches that should be considered and it shouldn’t take forever.  Meg Murphy said the PBR has built-in steps to screen out streamlined activities, e.g., buffers, erosion and sediment plans, etc.  She said the proposed regulation is not flexible, applicants must use the best BMPs.  
Thad said PEs might over-engineer (safety net) because their licenses are on the line.
Ken added that comments can be sent to his email, kmurin@state.pa.us.
With Council’s concurrence, Rich added this item to “New Business” for further discussion and possible referral to committee.

V.
DEPARTMENT REPORT

Secretary Hanger provided updates to Council on several issues:

· Proposed Changes to Chapter 102, Erosion and Sediment Control – From his personal experience, the Secretary has felt that Pennsylvania’s approach to erosion and sediment permitting is not working.  First, it’s not achieving the goals of protecting the Commonwealth’s water.  Second, the permit process has many problems, e.g., inconsistency among regions, lengthy, expensive, etc.  Also, he said it has become a given assumption that plans would not be approved as submitted.   When he came onboard at DEP, he found many in the department felt the same way and were receptive to improving the process.  He emphasized that the PBR is a proposed rule, and the department has an open mind and open ears to recommendations within the broad outline of what they have developed.  He added that structural changes by the department can’t be ruled out at this point.    The department would like comments from all perspectives on how DEP can do a better job of protecting the water, while also improving the application/permit process.

In the proposal, Secretary Hanger said it needs to be understood that the conservation districts remain key partners and are critical to the proposed changes.  Some of the timelines and duties would change with the implementation of the proposal, but it cannot work without the conservation districts continuing to be an absolutely essential part of the permitting and inspection process.
· 2009-10 Budget – The department currently has 300+ vacancies as a result of the Governor’s hiring freeze.  DEP was granted exemptions to hire 37 positions in the oil and gas program for permitting/inspections and for permitting engineers for flood control and other projects.  He said the department is optimistic that legislation will be approved to increase oil and gas fees, which have not been changed since 1984.  So far, there have been two rounds of budget cuts.  In addition to the hiring freeze, approximately 900 DEP staff will lose a total of three wage increases through June 2010.  For next year, the Governor has proposed eliminating 101 programs, none of which are in DEP.  He also will not impose any broad tax increases.  There are, however, proposals before the legislature to increase taxes for smokeless tobacco and natural gas extraction.   

Bernie Hoffnar said he hopes the department will continue cooperation with DCNR.  Also, with the constraints on the state’s budget, Bernie thinks the department should consider shifting some of the environmental responsibilities back to local government.  The Secretary was hesitant to respond to such a broad concept without additional information.  Bernie admitted this was a complex issue and perhaps this wasn’t the proper time to address it.  The Secretary said he would be happy to discuss this further with Bernie at another time.
Thad Stevens has been working with some members of the Sewage Advisory Committee (SAC) on changes to Chapters 71, 72 and 73.  He said that communications between DEP and SAC have improved.  However, he would like to know why the time schedule for these regulatory changes has been accelerated.  He understands the department wants these moved on by August.  Once these chapters are implemented, it will require a great deal of training and education of DEP field staff, sewage enforcement officers and local agencies all with an attendant cost.  Although the current system could use improvements, Thad doesn’t feel it’s broken.  He doesn’t understand the sudden rush, especially considering the department’s budget.  Secretary Hanger said he would have to look into this issue further for a future discussion, but that part of the issue has to do with urgent Chesapeake Bay issues.  He referred to a recent lawsuit that states EPA and state and local governments have not met their requirements to clean up the bay under the Clean Water Act.  The Secretary said Thad’s remarks about education and funding limits are well-taken and should be followed-up.
Regarding the PBR and HQ streams, Jan Keim asked if the federal anti-degradation laws apply to all streams.  Secretary Hanger said there are different levels of protection depending on the classification, e.g., an HQ stream does not have the same legal standard of protection as an EV stream.  He said the Clean Water Act and Clean Streams Law apply broadly.  The department is trying to navigate these issues and they are eager for feedback.  Jan asked if the regional offices enforce the regulations uniformly.  The Secretary said there is a certain amount of inconsistency that cannot be eliminated.  However, the department feels the PBR proposal will help reduce inconsistency.   
VI.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Administrative Oversight (Chair: Thad Stevens) – Thad reported that the committee had a conference call earlier in the month to discuss their concerns regarding sewage enforcement reimbursement grants to local governments/agencies.  Reimbursements for 2007 have not all been made and 2008 reimbursements, which were to be distributed by this May or June, can not be made until well after the new budget is approved.  Thad said local governments and agencies depend on that money to carry out the intent of Act 537 to keep onlot sewage systems in order.  The committee drafted a letter to the Secretary regarding this issue and Thad moved that Council approve the letter.  Burt seconded the motion.  The motion was carried.  Jan suggested that language in the letter regarding local share of permit fees be strengthened.  Thad added that primary reimbursement is directed toward enforcement issues; application fees for development for not reimbursable.   Curtis Kratz asked for clarification regarding language in the letter about prorating reimbursements to encourage greater equity across the state.  In response to a comment from Bernie Hoffnar, Sue Wilson referred him to language in the letter that expresses Council’s concern about the impact of reduced funding on water quality.
Air (Chair: Gail M. Conner, Esquire) – Gail was unable to attend today’s meeting.  In her absence, Janis Dean reported that the committee is reviewing the department’s 5-year air report and will develop any recommended comments.  There were two items of interest at the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee, which met on March 12.  The first item was a discussion on draft proposed rulemaking for New Source Review PM2.5 .  The final draft will go back to AQTAC in May and then to EQB in September.  The second item was a discussion on diesel reduction grants, which will get funding from the federal stimulus package.  The state plans to use the grant money for projects such as school bus retrofit, electric charging infrastructure, airport ground support equipment and truck stop electrification.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Dave reported that the committee met this morning with Tom Fidler, Deputy Secretary for Waste, Air and Radiation Management, and Ken Reisinger, director of the Bureau of Waste Management, to discuss the department’s proposal to combine the residual and municipal waste regulations.  A section of the proposed regulations will also be discussed at the Solid Waste Advisory Committee on March 19.   Dave said the proposed regulations contain provisions that Council supports -- beneficial use, recycling -- but he questions whether they will be accomplished by these new regulations.  He feels that combining these two regulations, which have been split for 20 years, is a very important issue and it warrants more time and work.  Kelly Heffner said it’s important to note that this package has been in process for at least two years.   The committee will have another conference call after the SWAC meeting.
Joint Workgroup – Sue Wilson reported that her and Kurt’s meeting with DEP to discuss recommendations in the joint report has been re-scheduled for March 30.  Sue reported that some of the recommendations are already being implemented, e.g., DEP and DCNR will be holding a joint grant workshop.  
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) – Cynthia was unable to attend today’s meeting.  In her absence, Sue Wilson discussed a draft letter to Barb Sexton regarding gaps in Marcellus Shale information that the department provides to the public.  Bernie Hoffnar moved to approve the letter; Thad Stevens seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  At the committee’s April meeting, there will be a presentation on siting for wind turbines.
Strategic Planning Workgroup (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – Jolene reported that the workgroup had a conference call on March 6 and agreed to recommend that Council adopt the following short-term priorities, as suggested by Secretary Hanger:

· PBR – This issue was delegated to the Water Committee, which will draft a letter with Council’s comments.
· Marcellus Shale – As reported under Public Participation and Outreach, Council approved a letter to DEP regarding gaps in information provided to the public.  Jolene said the joint CAC-CNRAC regional meeting will include site visits to Marcellus Shale drilling locations on state forest land.
· Climate Change – Council will focus on the emerging issue of carbon sequestration.  To prepare for a role in this issue, the workgroup recommends that Council convene a panel to discuss Pennsylvania’s efforts and currently available technology. 

Jolene moved to adopt the above priorities; Jan Keim seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Although Council will be focusing on the above items for the next several months, Jolene noted that Council’s Guidelines for Selecting and Managing Priorities (adopted at last month’s meeting) allows Council to address other issues that may arise. 
Rich asked Council to consider making the Strategic Planning Workgroup a standing committee. 
Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – Burt reported that the committee will prepare a draft letter to the department regarding the proposed PBR.  He said it’s important for Council to weigh in on this issue.  He wants all individual comments submitted to Sue no later than March 27 so she can collate them for discussion on the committee’s April 3 conference call.  Kelly said to let her know if the committee wants DEP staff to sit in on the call.   Burt said the committee continues to monitor water well regulations.  
VII.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Sue distributed a preliminary draft of the regional report for Council to review.  Bernie asked that the section of the report on the Northern Tier Solid Waste Authority be sent to Tom Fidler and Ken Reisinger.
VIII.
NEW BUSINESS  
A proposal for the 2009 joint CAC-CNRAC regional meeting was distributed.  Bernie moved that the regional meeting be held in northcentral Pennsylvania on August 19-20, 2009; Dave Strong seconded the motion.  The motion carried.
Dave Strong asked about loans for residential energy-saving improvements.  Kelly referred him to the Keystone HELP Residential Energy Efficiency Program, which provides low-interest rate loans and rebates to Pennsylvania residents.  She’ll send the program link to Sue for distribution to Council members.
Kelly announced recent staff changes in the department:

· Jill Gaito, Deputy Secretary for Community Revitalization & Local Government Support, will be leaving.
· Cathy Myers, former Deputy Secretary for Water Management, has been reassigned as a special assistant to Secretary Hanger to oversee federal stimulus funding for energy projects.
· Dana Aunkst, former Director of the Bureau of Water Standards and Facility Regulation, is the Acting Deputy Secretary for Water Management.
· Malcolm Furman, in the Office of Energy and Technology Development, will be leaving.
· Kim Hoover has been re-assigned from the Bureau of Waste Management to the Office of Energy and Technology Development.
-
-
-       -       -       -
Bernie Hoffnar moved to adjourn the meeting; Thad Stevens seconded the motion.  Chair Rich Manfredi adjourned the meeting at 2:24 p.m.

Notice of the March meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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